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MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIRMAN
2023

There were some benefits for Town government in the latest State Budget which was the
result of a bipartisan effort to address relatively stagnant shared revenue for the last 20
years. The new funding dedicates 1 cent of the State’s 5 cent sales tax to a local
government fund which will benefit all municipalities. That will amount to $1.5 billion
annually to fund new and existing programs, including existing County and Municipal Aids
($753 million), New Supplemental County and Municipal Aids ($275 million) and repeal
and backfill of the Personal Property Tax ($174 million).County and Municipal aids (shared
revenue) will grow at the rate of State sales tax growth. Beginning July 2024, Genesee
stands to receive a $188,000 increase. The Local Road Improvement Program (LRIP)
gained 4% increase each year of the biennium for both the entitlement and discretionary
programs, $1.6 million of this for Towns. The LRIP-S program, which is a supplemental
grant program for roads, will have $100 million one-time funding. We are grateful for the
increases for sure, but were disappointed that the Governor vetoed the per mile increase in
GTA for towns. The Legislature sent a bill to the Governor that increased the General
Transportation Aids block of money by 2% and increased the rate per mile by 2% in each
year of the biennium. This would have amounted to an increase from $2,734 to $2,789 per
mile for calendar year 2024 and to $2,845 for calendar year 2025 for Genesee’s 81 miles
of road. Our Wisconsin Towns Association lobbyists still did a great job at getting us where
we are today.

Due to a lack of staffing the City of Delafield station had to be shut down about half the
time over the last few weeks. The LCFR Fire Board unanimously approved a staffing plan
which hired on new people in 2023 and provided for 6 new hires in 2024 to address this
staffing shortage.  All of our seven communities must agree on a budget. Towns of
Genesee and Delafield, Villages of Chenequa, Nashotah, Oconomowoc Lake and Wales all
agreed on the new staffing plan. The Delafield City Council did not despite the fact that
their Fire Board members voted for it.  The City would like to see a change in the formula
(calculation which determines percentage each community pays) before they agree to
anything else. We are only 2 years into a seven-year contract and at least at this early
stage, our six communities did not feel inclined to change the formula under which we all
joined and which we all agreed is equitable. A change in the formula would significantly
increase cost to our residents. At the time of this writing and due to the City’s
unwillingness to approve the proposed staffing plan, we are still negotiating a budget for
2024. Unfortunately, if a budget is not approved by all 7 communities, the contract
indicates that the budget for 2023 would apply, which will be less than is needed to
maintain existing staff. 

Submitted by Sharon L. Leair, Town Chairman

Wisconsin State Budget

Lake Country Fire and Rescue



Ten Chimneys, the home of the late theatre greats Alfred Lunt and Lynn Fontanne, is one of Wisconsin’s 44
National Landmarks. This year July 31, 2023, celebrates its 20th year designation as a National Historic
Landmark. Even though we share this historic landmark with the world, the residents of the Town of Genesee can
be very proud that it is also an integral part of their own local history.  Alfred Lunt spent some of his youth in
Genesee Depot and often took the passenger train from Genesee Depot into Waukesha where he attended Carroll
College Academy, now Carroll University.  Alfred loved the area so much during his youth that he later came back
and purchased the property on which Ten Chimneys is located.
I grew up in Genesee Depot and have lived less than a half mile from Ten Chimneys most of my life. When I was a
child, everyone in the neighborhood knew Ben Perkins, the custodian at Ten Chimneys and his wife, Gert, a
beautician who often did Lynn Fontanne’s hair. We knew his nephew, who occasionally served as a waiter when
dignitaries of the stage and screen visited the estate. The rest of the time he was just an ordinary kid like the rest
of us. We knew the neighbors who occasionally worked at the Lunt residence. Lynn often took a stroll on the
country road past our farm and Alfred could be found shopping at the local grocery store in Genesee Depot or
stopping in at the post office for his mail and perhaps a short chat. When Town meetings used to be held in what
is now the Lions Club, I once observed Alfred and Lynn sitting in the back row at a town meeting presided over by
my Dad, Larry Bartell, then Genesee Town Chairman. It surely didn’t seem that unusual or important to me at the
time. Most of us never had an opportunity to see a Broadway play or relate to the New York theatre scene. As a
matter of fact, many of us may not have fully realized the importance of the Lunt’s celebrity until we became
adults.
Many of the celebrities of the day, Noel Coward, Orson Welles, Laurence Olivia, Vivian Leigh, Helen Hayes, Van
Johnson, Hugh O’Brien, Carol Channing and others visited Ten Chimneys. We knew they were all stars but a
chance meeting would never have moved the locals to ask for an autograph – that would have been a violation of
their privacy. It would have been an affront on the Lunt's opportunity to entertain their friends without the worry
of them being hounded by their fans. It was our unspoken responsibility to assist in maintaining their privacy. 
Those days are certainly over. I now take pride in showing visitors where the First Couple of the Theatre once
resided and where their memories will live on because of the dedication and hard work of the late Joseph Garton
in saving the estate from destruction and those who have continued his legacy. Now today’s stars of theatre and
television spend a few days every year at Ten Chimneys sharing their skill and talent with others in the industry.

A LITTLE BIT OF LOCAL HISTORY- TEN CHIMNEYS
Submitted by Sharon L. Leair, Town Chairman

I will gladly show you the beautiful visitor’s center and Alfred Lunt and Lynn
Fontanne’s Ten Chimneys home restored in all its glory to look as though they
have never left. I will encourage you to visit and to learn about the
contributions the Lunts made to the world of theatre, how their work will
continue to inspire all of us, especially those interested in a career in theatre
arts. 
The name “Genesee” is derived from the Seneca Native American language
meaning “the beautiful valley”. Come to Ten Chimneys and you will realize
why Lynn and Alfred loved this place of beauty in the Kettle Moraine called
Genesee Depot.



MEMORIAL DAY COMMEMORATION- GENESEE TOWN PARK- 
MAY 28, 2023
Memorial Day Speech By Sharon L. Leair, Town Chairman

A sincere thank you to the Miller Bralick VFW Post 5270 for hosting this event each year. Also to any veterans
who are here today, thank you for your service.
We set aside this day to remember and honor the brave men and women who have served and sacrificed their
lives for our country in all wars. On a day like this, we sometimes speak in generalities, perhaps not realizing the
true toll of human life. According to the Department of Defense and Department of Veterans Affairs, more than
1.1 million Americans have been killed in all U.S. wars, just under half of them during the Civil War, after which
this day was established. There are 22 U.S. War cemeteries and 32 National Cemeteries on foreign soil where so
many of our patriots died. Wisconsin has three cemeteries dedicated to our soldiers: Forest Hill Cemetery
Soldiers Lot in Madison, Forest Home Cemetery Soldiers Lot in Milwaukee and Wood National Cemetery in
Milwaukee.
320,000 Wisconsin soldiers served during WWII; 8,000 of them died. Wisconsin has lost soldiers in every major
war. There are over 58,000 names of those killed or missing in action listed on the Vietnam Veterans Memorial
Wall in Washington DC. 1163 of those names represent our fellow Wisconsinites lost from 71 of our 72 Wisconsin
Counties during that war alone. And let’s not forget those who come home but whose lives are changed forever,
some taking their own lives because of the trauma they have experienced. They, too, are casualties of war.
Those who enter military service turn their lives over to the United States government and know in doing so they
may be asked to fight or even die for our country and many have paid the ultimate price. We honor their courage
and selflessness in the face of danger, a testament to the power of their patriotism and love for their country. We
remember their families, friends and loved ones left behind. So today as we remember and honor all who were
lost in every war in which they represented our country, let’s be thankful to them as we enjoy this beautiful day
and recognize their sacrifice in defense of our democracy and the freedoms they fought so gallantly to preserve.



DPW is continuing to clear right of ways. This means mowing, brush
clearing, tree trimming, and cleaning out ditches. We’ve been working
on opening up intersections for visibility. Our idea behind brushing
these days is to be more comprehensive. Instead of trimming the
tops of the vegetation, we cut it at the ground. This way it can’t grow
out over the road and will be easier to manage. Many of the problems
at intersections occur where a Town road ends onto a county
highway.  This is technically in the County’s right of way. However,
due to a heavy work load, they haven’t been able to stay on top of
these areas. The Town has done some of them when we can, but we
have our own roads to care for. We do appreciate residents making
us aware of these issues on all Genesee roads. 
 We will continue brushing and tree removal throughout winter as this is the best time to do so with the vegetation at a

minimum. As always, if there are areas of overgrowth, low hanging branches, trees down, trees or branches that look
like they are going to fall, contact Genesee DPW directly at 262-888-2805. We will get there as soon as we can, and if a
tree has fallen, we will take care of it right away.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS UPDATE
Public Works Superintendent Berg

 Brush and branches no more than 4 inches in diameter
Four feet in length or less
Tied in bundles no heavier than 70 pounds

In the Genesee Town Hall Parking lot on November 11, 2023 from 8am to 11am 

*When Christmas is over John's will pick up Christmas trees on Saturday January
13th 2024 or you can call John's Disposal, 262-473-4700, to have them pick up your

tree on one of your bulk pick up days. 
 

BRUSH DROP OFF

SNOW PLOW UPDATE
Public Works Superintendent Berg

For winter 2023-24, Genesee will take three of the five plowing
routes in house. The remaining two will be cared for by our partners
at Wolf Paving. A map of the routes will be posted on the website
(under Public Works/Roads) along with plowing policy guidelines.
We will do our best to tailor the routes to be as efficient as possible.
As usual contact Genesee DPW directly with issues at 262-888-
2805. Please remember, we do the best we can to complete work in
all seasons to ensure safe roads. If something isn’t done that looks
like it should, there is probably a good explanation. Feel free to
contact Genesee DPW anytime with questions and concerns. Your
understanding is appreciated. Our Department of Public Works can
be reached by phone at 262-888-2805 or by email at
dpw@towngenesee.wi.gov





John's Disposal will take a car battery as
your monthly bulk pick up.



GROUNDBREAKING CEREMONY FOR NEW
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS FACILITY

TOWN CHAIRMAN HONORS SERVICE
OF PARK BOARD CHAIRMAN
Ron Hill served as a member of the Genesee Park Board from 1998
through February 28, 2023 and during that time also served as its
Chairman. As a result of Ron’s efforts and his work with the Park Board
in maintaining and improving Town Park, Sunset Park and the Lunt
Fontanne Nature Center, he helped to create a park system and
amenities appreciated by all who visit our parks.
The Genesee Town Board thanked Ron on behalf of our residents and
presented him with a Resolution on March 15, 2023, honoring his 25
years of service to our community.

UPCOMING EVENTS
October 29, 2023- Trick or Treat 4PM-7PM
November 1, 2023- Parks Close for the season.
November 11, 2023- Brush Drop off 8am to 11am
November 13, 2023- Budget Hearing 6pm
November 23 & 24 2023- Town Hall closed for Thanksgiving 
December 2, 2023 - Cookies with Santa. Santa and Mrs. Clause
will be at the Town Hall from Noon to 4pm. Please note he will
also be here for special needs children from 8-11am by
appointment only. Please call 262-307-5167, Jeff Schmittinger to
make an appointment.
December 25 & 26, 2023 - Town Hall Closed for Christmas
January 1 & 2, 2024 - Town Hall Closed for New Years

2024 Election Dates:
February 20- Spring Primary

Election (if necessary) 
April 2- Spring & Presidential

Preference Election 
August 13- Partisan Primary

Election
November 5- General Election

The Town broke ground for the new DPW
building at Sunset Park on August 21,
2023. The building is expected to be
completed next year. Left to right
Supervisor Buck Houston, DPW
Superintendent Mike Berg Supervisor Jim
Morris, Chairman Sharon Leair,
Supervisors Rick Braun, Charlie Ross and
Keller Construction Manager/Co-Owner
Devin Flanigan. 
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OWNERS NAME________________________________________________ PHONE NUMBER___________________

OWNERS ADDRESS_________________________________________________________________________________

CIRCLE ONE:
 MALE               $15.00                               NEUTERED MALE            $10.00
 
FEMALE          $15.00                                SPAYED FEMALE            $10.00

BREED__________________ COLOR_________________________ DOG NAME__________________________________

RABIES EXPIRATION DATE_______________________ RABIES CERTIFICATE ATTACHED_____________________       
A dog license is required by March 31 for all dogs over 5 months of age. Licenses issued after March 3l will include a $5.00 late fee. A COPY OF THE RABIES
CERTIFICATE MUST BE ATTACHED TO THIS APPLICATON. Section 233 of Town Code governs dog licensing. Include a self-addressed, stamped envelope for
mailing the tags. For questions, please call 262.968.3656.

Wisconsin Internet and Phone Helpline at (608) 267-3595;
Affordable Connectivity Program at (877) 384-2575;
Federal Lifeline Support Center at (800) 234-9473; and
Wisconsin 2-1-1, which connects to thousands of nonprofit and government services across the state. 

The "Internet Discount Finder" website will help Wisconsin households find and access affordable internet. It can
assist in finding free and discounted internet service that is available to eligible Wisconsin residents. Support will be
available by phone for those who cannot access the website, these phone numbers are: 

Otherwise the "Internet Discount Finder" can be found at https://apps.psc.wi.gov/InternetDiscountFinder.

STATE ANNOUNCES LAUNCH OF NEW TOOL TO HELP
WISCONSINITES FIND FREE, DISCOUNTED INTERNET SERVICE

PROPERTY TAX INFORMATION
This is your friendly reminder that tax payments will be collected at Citizens Bank (Genesee Branch Only) again this
year. When arriving at Citizen Bank to pay your taxes please be sure to have your whole tax bill with you so they
can stamp the top portion PAID and remove the bottom part for their records. Citizens Bank is open M-F in the
lobby from 9-5, drive through from 8:30-5:30. Saturdays from 9-12 in the lobby, and 8:30-12 in the drive through.

For mailing payment please mail to:
Citizens Bank

Attn. Genesee Office
PO BOX 223

Mukwonago, WI 53146-0223
(Make checks payable to Town of Genesee)

*Please do not mail in your dog licenses to Citizens Bank- Genesee Town Hall is still processing dog licenses
 

*Payments made after January 31st will need to be taken or mailed to Waukesha County Courthouse Treasurer's
Office*

Town of Genesee 2024 
Dog License Application

Dog License Application & Payment can be mailed or brought to the Genesee
Town Hall



2024 is a Presidential Election year, which means you will soon be finding voter registration forms and absentee ballot
request forms in your mailbox.  These mailings are not from your municipal clerk, even though they may appear to be.
They are sent by special interest groups and the prefilled voter information on the forms is often outrageously inaccurate.
The fastest and easiest way to verify you are registered, the information is accurate, or request your absentee ballots, is
to visit myvote.wi.gov 

Registration Online is Easy! Search for your record by entering your name and date of birth.  Then click the “Update
Name or Update Address” tab! Answer a few questions when you are prompted and myvote will provide you with the step
by step instructions to get your registration completed fast and conveniently, right from home. Tip: Do not put any spaces
or periods in your street address numbers, example – S43W31391 State Road 83

If you have moved or experienced a change in name, or if you find information that is not accurate, you may update your
registration online if your Wisconsin driver’s license or state ID is current. Keeping your voter registration current saves
you time at the polls on Election Day!   

If you feel you will need to request an absentee ballot please do so early to be sure you allow enough time for the ballot
to be sent to you and returned to the town BEFORE election day. Also make sure all information is filled out on your
absentee ballot envelope prior to mailing back. You can also make your request for the absentee ballot on myvote.wi.gov.
When making a request for Calendar Year Absentee Ballots be sure to wait until after January 1st 2024. If you have any
questions contact Town Clerk Treasurer Meri Majeskie, 262-968-3656 or email merim@towngenesee.wi.gov

2024 Election Dates:
February 20- Spring Primary Election (if necessary)             August 13- Partisan Primary Election
April 2- Spring & Presidential Preference Election                 November 5- General Election

ELECTIONS 2024

http://myvote.wi.gov/




PHONE NUMBERSTOWN OF GENESEE MEETINGS
Meetings are held at the Town Hall located at

S43W31391 Hwy 83, Genesee Depot.
 

Town Board Meetings
2nd Monday of the month at 6pm

Plan Commission Meetings
4th Monday of the month at 6pm

 
Deadlines for submissions to be placed on an agenda

can be obtained from the Town of Genesee office.  
 

Lake Country Fire & Rescue Board Meetings
Dates and times are listed on Town's website under link

to LCFR
 

Town of Genesee Office Hours
Monday through Friday 8am to 4:30pm

 
Agendas & Town of Genesee Information

Agendas for all Public meetings and any other
important information can be found on the Town of

Genesee's website - www.towngenesee.wi.gov

Town Board Members:
Chairman- Sharon Leair                                   262-968-3166
Supervisors-
            Jim Morris                                             262-370-3980
            Charlie Ross                                         262-227-3364
            Buck Houston                                       262-968-3590
            Rick Braun                                           414-899-4707
Public Works Department                                 262-888-2805

Fire Department-
       Emergency                                                                  911
       Lake Country Fire & Rescue Station 42      262-646-6235
Sheriff's Department-
        Emergency                                                                 911
        Non-Emergency                                        262-446-5070
Post Office                                                        262-968-3186
Town Office                                                       262-968-3656
Town Fax                                                          262-968-3809
County Supervisors-
        Robert Kolb                                              262-490-2495
        Peter M. Wolff                                           262-446-9222
Town Assessor-
         Schultz Appraisal                                     262-392-9828
Clerk Treasurer- Meri Majeskie                         262-968-3656
Building Inspector-
         Paul Launer                                              262-825-8820
           Office Hours at the Town Office- Mon&Wed 9:30-10:30

Genesee Town Hall
S43 W31391 Hwy 83
P.O. Box 242
Genesee Depot, WI 53127-0242


